CITY CLERK'S DEPARTMENT
Access to Information & Privacy Division

File No.: 04-1000-20-2022-078

July 19, 2022

s.22(1)

Dear 5:22(1)

Re: Request for Access to Records under the Freedom of Information and Protection
of Privacy Act (the “Act”)

I am responding to your request of February 15, 2022 under the Freedom of Information and
Protection of Privacy Act, (the Act), for:

1. Deloitte report presented to the City of Vancouver regarding the state of fire
sprinkler permit reviews;

2. Data provided by the City to Deloitte in preparation of the report; and

3. Correspondence between the City and Deloitte regarding the final report and
any draft versions.

Date range: January 1, 2021 to January 31, 2022.

All responsive records are attached. Some information in the records has been severed,
(blacked out), under s.13(1), s.15(1)(l), s.17(1), and s.22(1) of the Act. You can read or
download these sections here:

http://www.bclaws.ca/EPLibraries/bclaws new/document/ID/freeside/96165 00

Under section 52 of the Act, and within 30 business days of receipt of this letter, you may ask
the Information & Privacy Commissioner to review any matter related to the City’s response to
your FOI request by writing to: Office of the Information & Privacy Commissioner,
info@oipc.bc.ca or by phoning 250-387-5629.

If you request a review, please provide the Commissioner’s office with: 1) the request number
(#04-1000-20-2022-078); 2) a copy of this letter; 3) a copy of your original request; and 4)
detailed reasons why you are seeking the review.

City Hall 453 West 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4 vancouver.ca
City Clerk's Department tel: 604.829.2002 fax: 604.873.7419



Yours truly,

[Signed by Cobi Falconer]

Cobi Falconer, MAS, MLIS, CIPP/C
Director, Access to Information & Privacy
cobi.falconer@vancouver.ca

453 W. 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4

If you have any questions, please email us at foi@vancouver.ca and we will respond to you as
soon as possible. Or you can call the FOI Case Manager at 604-871-6584.

Encl. (Response package)

pm
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"Doel, Rebecca" <Rebecca.Doel@vancouver.ca>
"Brar, Gurv" <Gurv.Brar@vancouver.ca>
2/22/2022 5:26:56 PM

FW: [EXT] RE:City Inspector Stats

From: Arnold, Kyle <kyarnold@deloitte.ca>

Sent: Friday, June 18, 2021 10:04 AM

To: Doel, Rebecca <Rebecca.Doel@vancouver.ca>; White, Phil <Phil. White@vancouver.ca>
Cc: Shutsa, Christopher <cshutsa@deloitte.ca>; Lee, Peter <peterlee@deloitte.ca>
Subject: [EXT] RE:City Inspector Stats

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open attachments
unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Thank you for all your help, Rebecca, this is fantastic.

Regards,

Kyle Arnold

Consultant | Operations Transformation

D: +1 (416) 202 2527

C: +1 (416) 356-5926

kyarnold@deloitte.ca | www.deloitte.ca [deloitte.ca]

From: Doel, Rebecca <Rebecca.Doel@vancouver.ca=>
Sent: Thursday, June 17, 2021 9:56 PM

To: White, Phil <Phil.White@vancouver.ca>; Arnold, Kyle
<kyarnold@deloitte.ca=>

Cc: Shutsa, Christopher <cshutsa@deloitte.ca>

Subject: [EXT] RE: [EXT] RE:City Inspector Stats

Hi all

Below are some additional stats on inspections. The data source is from the
POSSE permitting system.

Historical averages on Gas, Plumbing, Sprinkler inspections performed per
completed trade permits in 2019 and 2020

Permit Type Average No. Median No. Average No.
Inspections Demand Inspections per
Performed Inspections permit
Performed (Inspections
Performed +
Inactivity
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Was that information pulled from records in POSSE or somewhere else?

The data is from POSSE | believe, Rebecca can clarify

How many plumbing, gas, and sprinkler inspectors performed those inspections?

We have a total of eighteen full time inspectors for Plumbing, Gas and Fire Sprinkler Inspections.

Phill

From: Arnold, Kyle <kyarnold@deloitte.ca>
Sent: Wednesday, June 9, 2021 1:21 PM

To: White, Phil <Phil.White@vancouver.ca>
Cc: Shutsa, Christopher <cshutsa@deloitte.ca>
Subject: [EXT] RE:City Inspector Stats

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open
attachments unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Sorry, Phil, I realized | have the following questions as well.

Was that information pulled from records in POSSE or somewhere else?
How many plumbing, gas, and sprinkler inspectors performed those inspections?

Thank you,

Kyle Arnold

Consultant | Operations Transformation

D: +1 (416) 202 2527

C: +1 (416) 356-5926

kyarnold@deloitte.ca | www.deloitte.ca [deloitte.ca]

From: White, Phil <Phil.White@vancouver.ca=>

Sent: Wednesday, June 9, 2021 2:44 PM

To: Arnold, Kyle <kyarnold@deloitte.ca>; Shutsa, Christopher
<cshutsa@deloitte.ca=

Subject: [EXT] FW: [EXT] City Inspector Stats

Hi Kyle,

Below is the response from Rebecca in POSSE to your questions. If you would
like further information we can try and dig further for your team.

Regards,

Phillip White

Manager, Plumbing and Mechanical Inspections
Gas Safety Manager

Development, Buildings and Licensing

515 West 10th Avenue, Vancouver, BC, V5Z 4A8
604 873 7609
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From: "Arnold, Kyle" <kyarnold@deloitte.ca=
Date: May 31, 2021 at 2:01:23 PM PDT

To: "White, Phil" <Phil.White@vancouver.ca>
Cc: "Shutsa, Christopher" <cshutsa@deloitte.ca>
Subject: [EXT] City Inspector Stats

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open
attachments unless you were expecting the email and know the
content is safe.

Hello, Phil,

We were hoping to collect some information on the number of inspections (sprinklers,
plumbing, and gas) that the inspectors typically do in a year. Do you have any data or
statistics around this that you can easily provide? We’d ideally like data on the total
number of inspections, the number of projects (so that a single project with multiple
inspections isn’t miscounted as multiple projects), and the number of failed inspections
requiring another inspection later.

Thank you,

Kyle Arnold

Consultant | Operations Transformation

D: +1 (416) 202 2527

C: +1 (416) 356-5926

kyarnold@deloitte.ca | www.deloitte.ca [deloitte.ca]

Confidentiality Warning:

Deloitte refers to a Deloitte member firm, one of itsrelated entities, or Deloitte
Touche Tohmatsu Limited (“DTTL”"). Each Deloitte member firmis a separate
legal entity and a member of DTTL. DTTL does not provide servicesto clients.
Please see www.deloitte.com/about [del oitte.com] to learn more.

This message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the intended
recipient(s), are confidential, and may be privileged. If you are not the intended
recipient, you are hereby notified that any review, retransmission, conversion to
hard copy, copying, circulation or other use of this message and any attachments
isstrictly prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender
immediately by return e-mail, and del ete this message and any attachments from
your system. Thank You.

If you do not wish to receive future commercial electronic messages from Deloitte,
forward this email to unsubscribe@del oitte.ca

Avertissement de confidentialité:
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City of Vancouver: Fire Sprinkler Permit Process Review

December 14, 2021
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Agenda

Introduction and Welcome 10 minutes
External Socialization Plan 10 minutes
Implementation Planning 25 minutes
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Implementation Waves
The key actions categorized by their relative prioritization are as follows:

Wave 1

)2

Wave 2

)

Review permit applications in full
against a clearly defined and specific
set of requirements.

Provide a post-plan review debrief for
applicants.

Optimize the timing for the submission
of sprinkler permit applications within
the overall building permit process.

Increase the use of alternative
methods of correcting deficiencies as
opposed to a full resubmission.

Publish information outlining the steps
in the fire sprinkler permit application
process and allow applicants to track
the status of their applications.

Develop a performance tracking
capability to promote a culture of
continuous improvement.

Provide an exception pathway to
handle any grossly deficient
submissions for review.

Update and improve the information
on the City’s website.

Develop additional technical training
for fire sprinkler inspectors.

Clarify the distinct roles and
responsibilities of all parties involved
in the permit application lifecycle.

Create a calendar of internal teaming
events.

Communicate permitting process and
regulatory/code changes with
applicants in a timely and transparent
manner.

Create a permit-processing Workflow
Coordinator role.

Work collaboratively with EGBC to take
advantage of new professional practice
standards and initiatives to enhance
overall fire sprinkler permit

application submission quality.

Formally designate a DBL engineer to
supervise the work of plan reviewers
and others involved in any activity
regulated under the authority of EGBC.

Continue to develop a clearly
documented and well-communicated
corporate policy on external work.
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Discussion Questions

« What should be in each “wave”?

 What timeline is reasonable to plan to implement each wave?

« Who will be accountable for each recommendation?

« How will we measure progress?
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which may be discoverable in a legal matter. By joining this session, you automatically consent to such recordings. If you do not consent to
being recorded, discuss your concerns with the host or do not join the session.

Collection Notice and Consent Statement

Personal information collected, whether via WebEx, email or telephone, will be used by the City of Vancouver only for the purpose of
managing attendance and collaborating with other individuals involved in the meeting. Such personal information is collected by the City of
Vancouver under the authority of s. 26(c) of the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. Questions may be directed to the
Director, Access to Information at 453 West 12th Avenue, Vancouver, British Columbia V5Y 1V4 or via telephone at 604-873-7000

\~

NOTE THAT ANY INFORMATION SUBMITTED TO WEBEX WILL BE STORED ON SERVERS IN THE UNITED STATES AND
ACCESSED IN THE UNITED STATES OR INTERNATIONALLY WHEN REQUESTED BY COV FOR TECHNICAL SUPPORT
PURPOSES AND BY CISCO IN ACCORDANCE WITH WEBEX PRIVACY POLICY

\~
Confidentiality Warning:

Deloitte refers to a Deloitte member firm, one of itsrelated entities, or Deloitte Touche
Tohmatsu Limited (“DTTL”’). Each Deloitte member firmis a separate legal entity and a
member of DTTL. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see\~www.deloitte.com
/about [del oitte.com]\~to learn more.

This message and any attachments are intended only for the use of the intended recipient(s),
are confidential, and may be privileged. If you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any review, retransmission, conversion to hard copy, copying, circulation or other
use of this message and any attachmentsis strictly prohibited. If you are not the intended
recipient, please notify the sender immediately by return e-mail, and delete this message and
any attachments from your system. Thank You.

If you do not wish to receive future commercial electronic messages from Deloitte, forward this
email to\~unsubscribe@deloitte.ca

Avertissement de confidentialité:

Deloitte désigne un cabinet membre de Deloitte, une de ses entités liées ou Deloitte Touche
Tohmatsu Limited (DTTL). Chague cabinet membre de Deloitte constitue une entité juridique
distincte et est membre de DTTL. DTTL n’offre aucun service aux clients. Pour en apprendre
davantage, voir\~www.del oitte.com/cal/apropos [deloitte.com].

Ce message, ainsi que toutes ses pieces jointes, est destiné exclusivement au(x) destinataire(s)
prévu(s), est confidentiel et peut contenir des renseignements privilégiés. S vous n’étes pas le
destinataire prévu de ce message, hous Vous avisons par la présente que la modification, la
retransmission, la conversion en format papier, la reproduction, la diffusion ou toute autre
utilisation de ce message et de ses pieces jointes sont strictement interdites. S vous n’étes pas
le destinataire prévu, veuillez en aviser immédiatement |’ expéditeur en répondant a ce courriel
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et supprimez ce message et toutes ses pieces jointes de votre systeme. Merci.

S vous ne voulez pas recevoir d’autres messages é ectroniques commerciaux de Deloitte &
I”avenir, veuillez envoyer ce courriel al’adresse\~unsubscribe@deloitte.ca
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December 2021

From the desks of Paul Mochrie and Andrea Law:

Dear Fire Protection Industry Members,

As many of you know, earlier this year the City of Vancouver undertook a review of its fire sprinkler
permitting process. The City recognizes the critical importance of fire sprinklers to life safety and
property protection, and thus, is committed to having a high-quality fire sprinkler permitting process
that is timely, efficient, and considers the needs of all stakeholders involved. This commitment,
combined with the City’s philosophy of continuous improvement, is what motivated this review of the
fire sprinkler permitting process to identify potential opportunities for enhancement and improvement.

From the outset, the City recognized the importance of collecting industry input and feedback for
inclusion in the review. As such, industry stakeholders were engaged through an online survey, as well
as a series of small group discussions.

We would like to thank everyone who participated and shared feedback as part of this review. We are
especially grateful to the over 70 industry participants who took time to share candid and constructive
feedback via the survey or small group discussions; sometimes both. In the group discussions
specifically, everyone that participated brought thoughtful and constructive ideas which contributed to
a discussion that was collaborative and generated many helpful insights.

While there was a wide range of views expressed, certain messages were reinforced consistently.
These include:

e The City's deep technical knowledge of fire sprinkler systems and relevant codes offers a
helpful level of rigour to the review of fire sprinkler plans

e The City's acceptance and early adoption of digital drawings, seals, and stamps has helped to
streamline the application process

e The total time (and number of cycles) it can take for permits to be issued from the time of the
first submission to approval would ideally be reduced

¢ Applicants sometimes perceive inconsistencies as to what the City considers required in an
application for a permit to be granted

e The occurrence of partial permit application reviews when deficiencies are noted ultimately
leads to a more re-submissions and review cycles

All the input received during the review was taken into careful consideration in the formulation of
recommendations on ways to improve (without changing what is working well) the permit process and
the City is working to formalize and implement solutions that are beneficial for everyone. The changes
that we are currently considering range from short- to long-term, so they will be implemented
progressively as it is feasible for us to do so.

What follows is a sample of the changes we are considering. We hope this gives you a sense of the
direction we are heading, and the type of changes that may be on the horizon.

e Focussing on creating greater transparency around what the City’s expectations of permit
applications are and how applications perform against this standard

e Improving the clarity and comprehensiveness of information on the City’s website

e Improving the access to and availability of plan reviewers to answer questions about the
feedback provided on submissions

¢ Evaluating submissions against a standard set of criteria/requirements

e Minimizing the number of resubmissions an application requires
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In addition to considering the changes described above, we also expect additional changes to be
introduced over time resulting from the roll-out of the Professional Governance Act (PGA). These
changes are expected to impact the work practices and professional oversight of anyone performing
regulated activities both within the City and in industry alike. As this roll-out of the PGA proceeds, we
can expect to have future updates on what these changes might entail.

As stated above, the City is committed to making changes to improve the fire sprinkler permitting
process for all stakeholders. Against this backdrop of introducing changes that are within our control
to make, we must also consider the impact of changes being introduced by the PGA. The full set of
changes needed to improve our permitting processes cannot happen overnight, so we ask for your
patience and continued cooperation as we work to introduce changes.

In the spirit of maintaining an open dialogue with you as changes are being introduced, we will be
hosting a virtual session in early 2022 to discuss the changes we are proposing to make, and the
rationale behind them. We invite you to attend to learn more. We plan to send an invitation in the
near future.

Thank you again for your support and contribution to this important review of our fire sprinkler
permitting process.

Sincerely,

Paul Mochrie and Andrea Law
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DRAFT FOR CITY OF VANCOUVER REVIEW
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Development, Buildings & Licensing

December 23, 2021

Fire Protection Industry Members

Dear Members,

RE: Fire Sprinkler Permitting Process

As many of you know, earlier this year the City of Vancouver undertook a review of its fire sprinkler
permitting process. The City recognizes the critical importance of fire sprinklers to life safety and property
protection, and thus, is committed to having a high-quality fire sprinkler permitting process that is timely,
efficient, and considers the needs of all stakeholders involved. This commitment, combined with the City’s
philosophy of continuous improvement and the importance of quality sprinkler system design and
installation, is what motivated this holistic review of the fire sprinkler permitting process to identify
potential opportunities for enhancement and improvement.

From the outset, the City recognized the importance of soliciting industry input and feedback for inclusion
in the review. We believe that enhancing and improving the fire sprinkler permitting process is a shared
opportunity that we the regulator can approach in partnership with industry counterparts and the permit
applicants. To help achieve that objective, industry stakeholder engagement was seen as critical to this
review.

As such, industry stakeholders were engaged through an online survey, as well as a series of live small
group discussions as means to collect and consider their valuable input. We would like to thank everyone
who participated and shared feedback as part of this review. We are especially grateful to the over 70
industry participants who took time to share candid and constructive feedback via the survey or small
group discussions, sometimes both. In the group discussions specifically, everyone that participated
brought thoughtful and constructive ideas that contributed to a discussion that was collaborative and
generated many helpful insights.

While there was a wide range of views expressed, certain messages were reinforced consistently. These
include:

e The City’s deep technical knowledge of fire sprinkler systems and relevant codes offers a helpful
level of rigour to the review of fire sprinkler plans

e The City's acceptance and early adoption of digital drawings, seals, and stamps has helped to
streamline the application process

e Applicants are seeking to reduce the total time (and number of cycles) it can take for permits to
be issued from the time of the first submission to approval

e Applicants perceive inconsistencies as to what the City considers required in an application for a
permit to be granted

e The occurrence of partial permit application reviews when deficiencies are noted ultimately leads
to more re-submissions and review cycles

All the input received during the review was taken into careful consideration in the formulation of
recommendations on ways to improve (without changing what is working well) the permit process and the
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City is working to formalize and implement solutions that are beneficial for everyone. The changes that
we are currently considering range from short- to long-term, so they will be implemented progressively as
it is feasible for us to do so.

What follows is a sample of the changes we are considering. We hope this gives you a sense of the
direction we are heading, and the type of changes that may be on the horizon.

e Focussing on creating greater transparency around what the City’s expectations of permit
applications are and how applications perform against this standard

e Improving the clarity and comprehensiveness of information on the City’s website

e Improving the access to, and availability of, plan reviewers to answer questions about the
feedback provided on submissions

e Evaluating submissions against a standard set of criteria/requirements

¢ Minimizing the number of resubmissions an application requires

In addition to considering the changes described above, we also expect additional changes to be
introduced over time resulting from the rollout of the Professional Governance Act (PGA), and this
includes various initiatives authorized under the PGA being implemented by Engineers and Geoscientists
BC such as the regulation of firms and enhanced practice standards. These changes will impact both the
work of the regulator as well as the work of those preparing applications or their components (e.g.,
quality management practices in the preparation of technical drawings). Moreover, these changes are
expected to impact the work practices and professional oversight of anyone performing regulated
activities both within the City and in industry alike. As this rollout of the PGA proceeds, we can expect to
have future updates on what these changes might entail.

As stated above, the City is committed to making changes to improve the fire sprinkler permitting process
in partnership with all stakeholders. Against this backdrop of introducing changes that are within our
control to make, we must also consider the impact of changes being introduced by the PGA. The full set of
changes needed to improve our permitting processes cannot happen overnight, so we ask for your
patience and continued cooperation as we work to introduce changes.

In the spirit of partnership and maintaining an open dialogue with you as changes are being introduced,
we will be hosting a virtual session in early 2022 to discuss the changes we are proposing to make, and
the rationale behind them. As stated above, the opportunity to improve the end-to-end fire sprinkler
permitting process is a shared opportunity between the City and applicants. As such, we also hope to use
that session to discuss opportunities for where the applicant community can improve. We invite you to
attend to learn more. We plan to send an invitation in the near future.

Thank you again for your support and contribution to this important review of our fire sprinkler permitting
process.

Sincerely,
Andrea Law Paul Mochrie
General Manager, Development, Buildings & City Manager
Licensing
604-873-7160 604-873-7625
andrea.law@vancouver.ca paul.mochrie@vancouver.ca
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FINAL DRAFT FOR CITY OF VANCOUVER REVIEW
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DRAFT FOR DISCUSSION - ADDITIONAL REFINEMENTS AND CONTENT VALIDATIONS TO BE MADE - NOT FOR DISTRIBUTION
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